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                                      NUNTHORPE PARISH COUNCIL
                       Minutes of Parish Meeting Held Thursday 18th November 2021

                                                 7pm at Chandlers Ridge Academy

Parish Councillors Present: Ros Davey, Mike Eccles, Russ Lynch, Carol McArdle, Morgan McClintock (Chair), Wade Tovey and Adrian Walker.
In attendance: Angela Livingstone (NPC Clerk), 3 residents inc. prospective Parish Councillor ML.
1. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS
1.1 To receive apologies and approve reasons for absence – Reasons for absence were provided to the Parish Council from Mieka Smiles. These were accepted. 
1.2 Declarations of Interest –There were no declarations of interest specifically relating to the agenda. The Clerk confirmed that all declaration of interest forms had now been received and she would prepare them to add to the website. The Chair informed that correspondence sent to the Parish Councillors regarding the Community Centre was not being sent to Cllr Smiles due to her wishing to retain an equidistance from both bids.  ACTION: Clerk 
1.3 To note Appointment of Russ Lynch, Resignation of Stephen Thomason, and outcome of vacancy declaration. The Chair stated his appreciation to Mr Thomason for his work during his time as a Parish Councillor. He asked the Clerk to send a further formal note of thanks.                                         ACTION: Clerk
The Clerk had contacted MC to inform of the vacancy and due to a lack of demand for a by-election the co-opted position had been advertised. The Chair stated that ML was this evening attending his third meeting and would now be eligible to apply for co-option to join the Parish Council in January 2022. 
1.4. 
To note Appointments of Lead Parish Councillors. The Chair thanked Parish Councillors for their reports which had been added to the website with the agenda.  The following roles were confirmed: 
Nunthorpe Development - Strategic Development (including Nunthorpe Nineteen and Neighbourhood Plan)

Cllr Tovey/ Cllr McClintock, with Cllr McArdle being the second Parish Council representative on the Nunthorpe Vision Group.

           Continuing Projects / Activities

Trees, Flowers & Waste Management – Cllr Tovey/Cllr Lynch; PRoWs, Bridleways etc. - Cllr McArdle/ Cllr Walker; Traffic – Cllr Walker / Cllr Lynch; Crime & ASB – Cllr Walker / Cllr Davey; Planning Applications – Cllr McArdle / Cllr Davey/Cllr McClintock; 
Constitution & Organisation 
Cllr McClintock / Cllr Eccles, with Cllr Eccles taking the lead on developing a communications strategy (including website management) and on enhancing HR framework.
1.5
To determine an appropriate process for dealing with any issue raised by a resident.
The Chair commented that the Clerk informed of other Parish Councils having an agenda item for “public forum” but then no further opportunity to speak. The Chair stated that NPC had always been more open to residents’ involvement. He stated that the process had been tightened during the pandemic but felt that an agenda item would allow residents to come and at the start raise any issues which could be incorporated within later  agenda items or added to the next agenda or otherwise given appropriate consideration.  Resolved: Public forum to be added to next agenda.

An attendee at the meeting had been a historian for the Teesside league and passed on information to Cllr Tovey It was agreed that some of this could be used on the website and in future GNN editions. It was noted that Cllr Eccles and the Clerk continue to investigate the potential for electronic access by the public to Parish Council meetings.
2.
NUNTHORPE DEVELOPMENT
2.1. 
Current Planning Issues relating to Nunthorpe Grange


(a) Persimmon and Taylor Wimpey sites - To note receipt of no recent updates- it was presumed that there would be an update at some point from MC.  

(b) Nunthorpe Grange Farm - To note sale by auction; and to provide an update on covenants attached to the sale – The sale of the property had reached a significantly higher figure than the guide price. The Chair had spoken with Ms Benjamin to ascertain circumstances when the covenants could be removed in the future. Ms Benjamin had advised this might be possible but procedural restrictions are being looked at. 
2. 2. 
Strategic Developments – update on “Nunthorpe Nineteen”, (NN)

(a) N.N 13. Baseline Study - To note publication of this document; and to determine the process for

detailed consideration – The Chair advised that the study was now available on MC website, Housing and Planning, under Nunthorpe Vision. A Traffic addendum was added from a traffic specialist. There had been a meeting of the Infrastructure Group looking at the information on education from the study, with specialists from MC who were able to answer questions. Information on this would be published.  Cllr Eccles talked of the difficulties with catchment areas and admissions appeals. Resolved: Cllr Eccles to pass on comments about the education section for the Chair to pass back to Mr Horniman. Cllr Eccles to add information about the Baseline study to website. Councillors were invited to review the report which will be placed on the agenda of the next meeting.
(b) N.N. 7 and N.N.8. Community Centre - An electronic survey by Nunthorpe Parish Council had been agreed at the last meeting.  The more detailed Nunthorpe Vision/MC survey was then distributed to all homes in Greater Nunthorpe, and also electronically. Middlesbrough Council had agreed to pay the full costs for this and were to collate the responses. The submission of the case for the Community Centre on Stokesley Road was due to be submitted on 26/11/21 and any bids for this were to be independently scored and Nunthorpe Vision would be informed of the findings. Cllr McArdle advised that the Women’s Institute had an interest in the Centre as they informed of a struggle to find rooms to meet. The Chair agreed that the Parish Council had found a similar problem. Cllr Tovey and the Chair had been collating the details provided by Parish Councillors and from other sources, numerous drafts had been prepared, and they had been in contact with professionals who could provide the required support for no charge. It was anticipated that the costs of an architect would be less than budgeted. Resolved: Parish Councillors approved a maximum of £2,000 for architect/quantity surveying work and approved the submission of the bid following circulation of revisions. ACTION: Cllr McClintock/Cllr Tovey 
Resolved: Following discussions it was agreed that reserves which the Parish Council had (due to the lack of events during the pandemic) would be earmarked to a sum of £7,500 for Community Centre contingency if the NPC bid is successful.                       





(c) N.N. 18. Neighbourhood Plan - To note that progress is still dependent on legal advice – It was acknowledged that MC were recruiting to the Legal Department.
3. To note written updates on CONTINUING PROJECTS / ACTIVITIES
3.1. Trees, Flowers and Waste Management – A report had been provided and was on the NPC website with the agenda. MC were planting three replacement trees after three were damaged. Cllr Tovey informed that Mr Velemer from MC was drawing up a draft licencing agreement regarding Triangle Wood.  Some funding was in place. A bird/bat survey was being completed free of charge from someone who had worked with Mr Mullen. Concerns of damaging the wildlife if residents used the wood were discussed and assurances given that Mr Leyland had been involved and is happy with plans. MC Mr Ward had advised that the Parish Council should not take over a small less well drained area. The trees would remain under MC indemnity and would be monitored annually.  Cllr Eccles stated his concern about taking on something which might cost money and wasn’t being used. Cllr Tovey assured that responses to articles in GNN showed support from residents keen to ensure the wood was preserved and used. The overgrown hedge was discussed but plans were not yet known if this would be cut back. Cllr McArdle stated concern that opening up the wood would invite ASB. Cllr Tovey informed that he had spoken with the adjacent residents who were united in support. He stated that he would have a formal proposal for the next meeting. Information on Nunthorpe in Bloom, planting and waste management were also detailed within the report.                                 ACTION: Cllr Tovey
3.2. Public Rights of Way and Bridleways – Report on website. It was noted that the Green Link designation was still waiting for action from MC Legal Dept. A further update was awaited and the DMMO process was deferred at present. The Chair had chased a response from Mr Field but had no recent reply. Cllr Walker suggested progressing through Mr Parkinson. The Chair stated that in the first instance he would progress through Ms Benjamin stating that NPC were pleased to see that new appointments had been made and asking for an idea on the likely timescale for legal action.  

                                                ACTION: Chair
3.3. Traffic – Report on website. Reductions in speed limits were awaited and the timescale would be questioned at the planned meeting with Mr Farnham. The meeting was to be held at Poole roundabout. Social media comments stated the need for drivers to ascertain if Poole Roundabout is one or two lanes.  Mr Farnham felt that repainting the faded markings should solve any problems. Cllr Lynch felt that the speed sign in Nunthorpe Village should be repositioned.  This would be mentioned at the meeting. 

                                               ACTION: Cllr Walker/Cllr Lynch
3.4. 
Crime and Anti-social Behaviour – Cllr Walker stated that the Police report showed a number of speeding incidents but the chart provided showed a better situation than the previous information. More details were to be requested.  There were no updates from Ms Shaughnessy (MC Neighbourhood Safety Officer).
4.
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 16TH SEPTEMBER 2021 AND 1ST NOVEMBER 2021 AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AND RECEIVE INFORMATION ON MATTERS ARISING

4.1 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 16th September 2021.  The Chair to sign the minutes. 
4.2
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 1st November 2021.  Subject to one minor clarification to minute 2.3. The Chair to sign the minutes. 
4.3 
Councillors had an opportunity to question progress with any matter discussed at the previous meeting which would not arise elsewhere during the present meeting.
4.3.1
Village Green – Arising from Item 3.2 - Cllr Smiles had not been able to attend the meeting as she was isolating from today.  To be updated at the next meeting. 



          ACTION: Cllr Smiles
4.3.2
NMPFA – Arising from Item 5.3 – The Chair informed that working towards a closer working relationship with NMPFA would be progressed at a later date. 

5. TO PLAN ACTIVITIES FOR 2022/2023 with associated ESTIMATES; and to note potential implications for the PRECEPT
5.1
The Chair informed that the Clerk had circulated proposals for 2022/23. This showed an increase of about £700 on “operational requirements” to include a new laptop and additional costs for the website/communications amounting to a total of £6700.  A further area covered “events and donations” which had normally entailed a cost of around £2000. Including new donations for GNN and wildflowers the proposal was now for £3250. A further set of estimates included funding items such as trees, benches and signs. This group of activities also recently funded additional Christmas lights. The proposals included adding an additional £1000 for a Jubilee memorial, giving a total of £3000. Earlier in the meeting, there had been agreement to earmark £7500 from existing funds for contingencies for the Community Centre bid at Stokesley Road.  The Chair now proposed an additional £7500 for contingencies for this Community Centre bid. Councillors discussed the total cost which amounted to £20450. This would imply a large increase to the precept, but would still be under £10 per household, and offered more for the community. Information on this and the very low cost of this precept would be mentioned in the next GNN. Precept to be agreed in January.
6.   
To note written REPORTS
6.1. 
Chair’s Report – The Chair informed his report was circulated and added to the website. One item of note was a request for Allotments. The Clerk reminded that the Parish Council owned no land and could not provide these, even with six requests from residents.  Cllr Lynch commented that there were areas of brownfield land which could be explored with MC. Cllr Smiles was already progressing funding for a community garden. Cllr Walker advised of allotments at Newport. Resolved: Cllr Lynch to look at possible ideas in liaison with the resident.     





           ACTION: Cllr Lynch
6.2. 
Clerk’s Report, with correspondence report – There were no additional matters not covered on the agenda.
6.3. 
NMPFA Minutes (9.9.21) – It was advised that the club were looking at possibly changing its name and becoming a community interest organization (CIO). Cllr Walker informed of wording in the 1965 definitive document which he offered to circulate. 
                                                                                ACTION:  Cllr Walker
6.4. 
Ward Councillors’ Reports – Ward Councillors had both been asked to provide a report. Nothing had been received from Cllr Smiles. Cllr Rathmell had stated that he would provide an update of his activities on Nunthorpe Working Together. 
6.5. 
Nunthorpe Vision Group Minutes (1/11/21) – not available as yet.
7. GREATER NUNTHORPE NEWS To authorise a sponsorship contribution of £750 towards annual costs of


printing and circulation.
7.1
The Chair advised that there had been four sponsors for GNN when it commenced and it had through advertising balanced its expenses.  Whilst this remained in surplus the finances were very tight and were a concern for those involved. It was advised that the cost of one edition was £1700. However, one recent survey had cost MC £750. All agreed a cost to the Parish Council of £750 per year was good value for the information provided to residents. Cllr Eccles informed of his actions to encourage advertising. Resolved: £750 sponsorship of GNN for editions 5-8.                                                                                           ACTION: Clerk 
8.
PLANNING / LICENSING APPLICATIONS – Councillors had been chasing progress on two concerns - the destruction of trees at Grey Towers Farmhouse and unauthorised signs at Grey Towers Park.  Works on the trees had ceased and MC were looking into the destruction of trees. Cllr McArdle agreed to await a response on the trees as the demands on the department were known. Councillors discussed recent destruction of trees in Linthorpe Village, where the mayor had stated that he would involve the legal department and a penalty should be applied. Cllr McArdle stated that she would forward a document to all on being in a conservation area. On the second concern, Cllr Walker stated that there had been no immediate reaction when various signs were reported to MC and progress was needed. He stated his frustration with the matter after having had a meeting with an enforcement officer which was not being progressed due to staffing issues within the planning department.  He asked for a letter to be sent to urge progress. It was agreed that a letter be sent to Mr Horniman expressing NPCs concern about resources in place to enable Mr Clarke to undertake enforcement action.                               ACTION: Cllr McArdle/Walker
8.1 
Updates
(a) Levington Wynd (20/0597) – The Chair stated that the application was declined on 11th January and the appeal status was still “unknown”. 
(b) Nunthorpe Hall (21/0005/6) – The Chair advised that the application was declined on 9th March and the appeal status was still “unknown”. 
(c)  Ford Close Riding Centre (20/0199/FUL) – The application was declined on 8th December. The Chair stated that the rationale of the Inspector’s report (20 Oct 2021) would add more executive homes rather than a wider range of housing. 
(d) Bromley Hill Close (20/0366) – The Chair informed that the resident who originally drew attention to MC of the plans being out of keeping had recently informed NPC that residents were still concerned. A further resident contacted NPC informing that another home had been required to remove incorrect coloured roof tiles on a previous application. It was noted that planners had approved the application and as long as the details had been complied with there were no options for appeal. NPC had already questioned the details on the resident’s behalf, and the Chair had recently written again to Mr Clarke on behalf of the residents. Mr Clarke replied that the conditions had been complied with, and he expected that the roof tiles would look better when weathered. The Chair would respond to the residents. ACTION: Chair
8.2
New Applications Councillors discussed the applications and agreed that only 57 The Avenue was of concern due to potential impact on traffic congestion. NPC had therefore suggested including a double drop kerb for more off-street parking provision. 
Cllr McArdle informed that an application just received for tree works on Tudor Court did not show the application on the portal. She had contacted MC for the information.  
(a) 22 Rookwood Road TS7 0BN Single storey extension to side, alterations and extension to existing first floor dormer to rear and raised decking area to rear Ref. No:21/0706/FUL 

(b) 36 Moor Park TS7 0JJ Single storey extension to rear (demolition of existing conservatory) Ref. 
  No:21/0673/FUL 

(c) 40 Kilvington Grove TS7 0RL Orangery/conservatory extension to rear Ref. No:21/0663/FUL 

(d) 15 Old Stokesley Road TS7 0NL Discharge of condition 5 (Detailing) on application 20/0212/FUL  

 
Ref. No:21/0654/DIS 

(e) 3 Aldwalk Close TS7 0DE 2no bay windows to front, replacement door and additional side door to detached garage, 1.2m high railings to front and 1.8m high brick wall to replace existing fence   Ref. No:21/0653/FUL

(f) 8 Weaverthorpe TS7 0PU Change flat to pitched roof on existing canopy and garage and rear lower floor 
  roof Ref. No:21/0645/FUL 

(g) 8 Ryehill Close TS7 0LU Single storey extension to rear Ref. No:21/0490/FUL 

(h) Tudor Court TS7 0PD Removal of 5no. Conifers and reduction works to 1no Oak in rear garden Ref. 
      No:21/0775/TPO 

(i) 19 Kennthorpe TS7 0PS 2no. pitched roof dormers to front Ref. No:21/0731/FUL 

(j) 6 Runnymede TS7 0QL First floor extension to rear, single storey extension to front and bay window     extension Ref. No:21/0727/FUL 

(k)57 The Avenue TS7 0AB Two storey extension to side, canopy to front and alterations to car parking to 

     front Ref. No:21/0717/FUL
9.
PARISH COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND ORGANISATION
9.1. 
Financial Report - Income/Expenditure - The Clerk advised on the following financial matters.  Expenditure: Royal British Legion £75.00, Zoom annual fee £143.88, Parish Clerk wage, 
Chuhan & Singh £36.00, Vision Academy Trust room hire £80 November, Town & Parish Council website 
£145.00, Middlesbrough Council Xmas light erection £384.36, CDALC £20.00. The provision of online banking was now in place and this method would be used for some payments going forward.

9.2 
Communications Report To consider the written Communications Update, including specific proposals: Cllr Eccles stated the struggle with having three people to approve posts on social media. Cllr Walker and himself engaged on these matters and felt that this was an artificial process as they approached a third person who they knew would offer approval quickly. He asked for approval for Cllr Walker and himself to make a judgement on posts. Cllr Walker stated that they obviously knew if there was the need for additional consultation. The Chair stated the need for a balance to ensure that people were attracted to the page without matters of interest detracting from the prominence due to matters of importance. Cllr Eccles informed that information showed when there had been spikes of interest. Cllr Eccles also stated the need for clarity on what he could change on the website without approval and to be able to link news from Facebook.  All Parish Councillors supported the principle that Cllr Eccles and Cllr Walker should have operational freedom to post information and make changes to improve the website. Cllr Eccles had proposed the following:

(a) To clarify the role of the Lead Parish Councillor on Communications, including in relation to electronic access to Parish Council meetings.


(b) To agree to publicise a means of contacting all Parish Councillors


(c) To clarify Standing Orders in relation to website modifications.


(d) To create a password-protected page on the website to share correspondence.


(e) To clarify freedom to act in relation to a password-protected page


(f) To authorise expenditure of an additional £125 during 2021/22 to upgrade / provide email accounts for    all Parish Councillors.


(g) To resolve the Facebook post approval process. 

Councillors approved all the above proposals and thanked Cllr Eccles and Cllr Walker for their work. 
9.3 
Governance


(a) To defer consideration of the Governance Review and the Code of Conduct, pending receipt of documentation from Middlesbrough Council, The Chair informed that Ms Benjamin informed that these documents would be circulated when available. 

(b). To defer consideration of Risk Assessment. The Chair informed this was to be progressed when time was available.
9.4. 
Date, time, and items for next meeting Thursday 20th January 2022 at 7pm.
Meeting ended 9.15 pm.
Signed ……………………………………………….   Date ………………………………
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